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UUPCC Nomination Slate for Juneôs Annual Meeting 
Rev. Roger Bertschausen, UUPCC Executive Director 

 

Part of the UUPCCôs business at its annual meeting in New Orleans on June 23 will  be electing 

members to the UUPCCôs Board of Directors and Nominating Committee. The UUPCCôs 

Nominating Committee (Harold Babcock, Ann Gary and Hank Pierce) are pleased to nominate the 

following people: 

 

¶ Carol Cook (San Mateo, CA) for a second three-year term on the Board of Directors.  

Carol has served on the UUPCC Board since June 2014, and on the 

UUPCC Communications Committee since January 2010. She is a retired 

librarian and resides in San Mateo, California. She is co-chair of the 

Unitarian Universalists of San Mateoôs SM's Partner Church Committee, 

and has served UUSM as Membership co-chair, Treasurer, Financial 

Secretary, and Board member. Carol has traveled to the Philippines five 

times to meet UUSM's partners in the Ulay congregation on Negros Island, 

and in March 2013 organized a large collection of theology books donated 

by Dr. Richard Beals to the UU Church of the Philippines library in Dumaguete. 

 

¶ Melody Moberg (Seattle, WA) for a second three-year term on 

the Board of Directors.  Melody is Chair of the UUPCC Youth 

and Young Adult Initiative and Director of Religious Education at 

University Unitarian Church in Seattle, WA. She has served on 

the UUPCC Board of Directors since 2014.  Last year she served 

as co-leader of the young adult program at the ICUU Conference 

and Council Meeting in the Netherlands. Melody is a life-long 

UU. She won the 2011 UUA Social Witness Sermon Contest. Melody graduated in 2010 

from Lawrence University in Appleton, WI with a BA in religious studies and English, and 

volunteered full time with adults with developmental disabilities before coming to University 

Unitarian Church in 2011.  She is studying for a Master of Divinity at Seattle University 

School of Theology and Ministry.   
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¶ Michelle Leebens-Mack (Athens, GA) for a first three-year term on the Board of Directors.  

Michelle has been actively involved with the Partner Church Council 

at the UU Fellowship of Athens since moving to Georgia in 2006.  She 

initiated the small group ministry program at UUFA and served as the 

Lay Minister for Connections from 2010-2017.  Michelle helped make 

arrangements for partner church members visiting Athens, and in 

2015, she traveled to Oklánd, Transylvania, as part of a pilgrimage 

group visiting UUFAôs partner congregation.  Michelle has had a 

lifelong experience in making international connections, including spending summers with 

family in the Netherlands every couple of years.  Michelleôs family hosted AFS students 

during school years and she served as the president of her high school AFS club where she 

met her now husband of 30+years.  Michelle has been a UU since 1999, attending UU 

congregations in TX, TN, NY, PA and now GA.  Michelle is a Registered Nurse with wide 

experience in critical care, emergency, and hospice.  Michelle now works in surgery centers 

and at the University of Georgia Health Service Travel Clinic. 

 

 

 

 

¶ Richard Van Duizend (Falls Church, VA) for a three-year term on the Nominating 

Committee.  Dick is a retired Court Management Consultant and has 

pursued his work throughout the United States and its territories, and 

internationally in countries such as Bangladesh, Canada, Egypt, 

Lebanon, and Nigeria.  Dick has been a member of the Partner Church 

Circle of the UU Congregation of Fairfax (VA) for 20 years, and has 

visited both its Transylvanian partner, Szentgerice, and its partner in the 

Khasi Hills, Puriang.  He participated in a Community Capacity Building workshop in 

Puriang and has traveled to the Philippines to meet with congregations and the leadership of 

the UU Church of the Philippines, and to Indonesia to meet with the leadership of the 

Unitarian Christian Church of Indonesia.  He was appointed by the Board in October 2015 to 

fill an opening and will serve until June 2017.  He previously served on the Board, including 

as Chair from January 2010 to June 2013. 

A UUPCC member who is not included in the above slate may be nominated for the Board of 

Directors or the Nominating Committee by a petition signed by ten or more voting members of the 

UUPCC and delivered to the Board of Directors Chair, Rev. Morgan McLean 

(morganrmclean@gmail.com), by May 26, 2017 along with a statement by the candidate stating the 

candidateôs willingness to accept the nomination. 
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Sign Up Now for the UUPCC Luncheon/Annual Meeting at 
GA 
 

Date/Time: Friday, June 23 from 12:00-1:30 pm 

 

Location: Hampton Inn and Suites Fulton Room, New Orleans, LA  

 

Cost: $39 per person 

 

Sign up now for the UUPCC Luncheon online by following these steps: 

1. Follow this link: http://www.uupcc.org/get-involved/online-store 

2. Click the blue ñGo To Storeò button. 

3. Either create an account or log-in to your existing UUPCC account 

4. Check the box next to ñPurchase This Item,ò and enter how many tickets youôd like 

5. Click ñCheck Outò 

6. NOTE: If  you are buying more than one ticket, please notify our office with the names of all who 

will  be attending at office@uupcc.org. (You can also notify us by phone: 314-918-2618) 

 

Or, send us a check for $39 per person: 

UUPCC 

483 E. Lockwood Ave. Suite 109 

St. Louis, MA  63119   

 

Online and snail mailed reservations must be received by June 9.  

 

This event has three very important purposes: conducting the business of the UUPCC (including 

electing Board and Nominating Committee members), honoring 2017 Cornish Award recipient 

Cathy Cordes and the recipients of the Steward of Partnership Awards, and having the chance over 

lunch to talk with other UUPCC members. 

 

The meal, a New Orleans Farmersô Market Buffet, will  include vegetarian, gluten-free, and vegan 

options.   

 

The Annual Meeting will  start at 12:45 pm.  Lunch tickets are not required to attend the Annual 

Meeting.     

 

Questions? Email the UUPCC office at office@uupcc.org or call (314) 918-2618. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.uupcc.org/get-involved/online-store
mailto:office@uupcc.org
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UUPCC Events at General Assembly 
Rev. Roger Bertschausen, UUPCC Executive Director 

 

I hope that many UUPCC members and supporters will  be able to come General Assembly in New 

Orleans!  The UUPCC will  once again have a booth in the exhibit hall and several events.  Please 

stop by our booth and say hello! 

 

 

Thursday, June 22 

5:00-6:15 pm     UUPCC/ICUU/UUA International  Office Worship ServiceðConvention 

Center 206-207 

UUPCC Board member Rev. Diane Rollert is again coordinating and masterminding this service. 

Overseas participants will  include Rev. Tet Gallardo from the Philippines, Rev. Gyerö Dávid from 

Transylvania and Rev. Darihun Khriam from Northeast India. The theme of the service is ñWalk 

Justly and Humbly: Honoring International Partnerships.ò 

 

6:15-8:00 pm     UUA International  Office/UUPCC/ICUU receptionðHampton Inn and Suites 

Dauphine Room 

All  are welcome to join us for this reception. Weôll  hear updates on UUA International Office, 

UUPCC, ICUU activities and some of our exciting collaborations. Light food and refreshments will  

be served. It will  also be a great chance to mingle with others dedicated to our global U/U faith. 

 

Friday, June 23 

12:00-1:30 pm   UUPCC Luncheon and Annual MeetingðHampton Inn and Suites Fulton 

Room 

This event has three very important purposes: conducting the business of the UUPCC (including 

electing Board and Nominating Committee members), honoring 2017 Cornish Award recipient 

Cathy Cordes (see this newsletterôs lead article) and the recipients of the Steward of Partnership 

Awards, and having the chance over lunch to talk with other UUPCC members.  Sign up by 

following this link and then clicking the blue ñGo To Storeò button: http://www.uupcc.org/get-

involved/online-store 
 

http://www.uupcc.org/get-involved/online-store
http://www.uupcc.org/get-involved/online-store
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2017 Steward of Partnership Award Recipients 
Rev. Roger Bertschausen, UUPCC Executive Director 

 

 

Each year, the UUPCC is pleased to present its Steward of Partnership Award to people who provide 

exceptional care for their own congregationôs partnerships.  These are the some of the unsung heroes 

of the UUPCC.  Long-term partnerships do not automatically sustain themselves.  They take time, 

attention, and loving care to maintain long distance connections and nurture friendship.  Often this 

work is not publicly recognized even though it is the crucial grassroots work that keeps the 

partnership thriving and keeps the congregations involved. 

 

The people recognized with this award have kept communication going, organized worship services, 

kept their congregations engaged, made friends, shared storiesðand their livesðwith their partners 

in other countries.  They have cooked and served and cleaned up at countless events.  They have 

visited their partners and helped their partners come here. 

 

The UUPCC is proud to present its 2017 Steward of Partnership Award to: 

 

 

¶ Rev. Dr. Phillip Hewitt, Minister Emeritus of the Unitarian Church of Vancouver, BC 

 

Rev. Dr. Phillip Hewett has contributed mightily to 

Vancoverôs partnership with the Unitarian church of 

Brassó, Transylvania, for going on three decades, starting 

with contacting Brass·ôs minister in 1990.  He has made 

ten trips to Transylvania over the years.  International 

engagement has been a focus of his sixty-four years of 

service to our liberal faith, including active involvement in 

the International Association for Religious Freedom 

(IARF).  He and his wife Margaret received a joint award 

for Outstanding Service to International Liberal Religion 

from the IARF in 1983.  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Rev. Dr. Phillip Hewett preaching in 
±ŀƴŎƻǳǾŜǊΩǎ partner church in Brassó, 

Transylvania 
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¶ Valerie Zucker Holt, First Parish in Concord, MA (awarded posthumously) 

Valerie Zucker Holt was a champion of First Parishôs partnership 

with the Unitarian church in Székelykeresztúr, Transylvania, 

traveling there seven times with both adult and youth service 

pilgrimages.  She was always at the forefront of partnership events 

and activities, including offering her own radical hospitality to 

numerous groups of Székelykeresztúri.  She was diagnosed with 

lung cancer that had spread to her brain shortly after her final trip 

in 2014.  Val died in October 2016.  She is mourned by all who 

knew her, including those from her beloved Székelykeresztúr 

to her brain 

shortly after her 

final trip in 2014.  Val died in October 

2016.  She is mourned by all who knew 

her, including those from her beloved 

Székelykeresztúr. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

¶ Carolyn and Mike Nolan, First Unitarian Church, St. Louis, MO (awarded 

posthumously to Carolyn) 

Carolyn and Mike Nolan have been 

deeply involved for many years with 

their churchôs partnership with the 

Unitarian church in Csókfalva, 

Transylvania.  Carolyn sparked the 

reconnection with Csókfalva in the early 

2000s after initial contact had been made 

in the 1990s.  Mikeôs love of 

Transylvanian history and culture and 

his language skill make him a great asset 

to the partnership, too.  Carolyn and 

Mike planned and led pilgrimages to 

Valerie Zucker Holt making chimney 
cake in Széklykeresztúr during her 
last pilgrimage in November 2014. 

 

Mike and Carolyn, first and second from the 
left. 
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Csókfalva in 2007, 2009 and 2013, and they 

were the inspiration behind another pilgrimage 

last September.  Carolyn died of cancer last 

October, on the day the UUPCCôs regional 

conference took place at her church.  She is 

mourned by family and friends in St. Louis, 

Csókfalva, and beyond. 

 

 

 

¶ Li via Racz, First Church in Belmont, MA 

Livia Raczôs constant attention, organizational skills, energy, planning and communication 

for ten years have kept the partnership between Belmont and the Unitarian church in 

Désfalva, Transylvania vital for both congregations.  A native Hungarian speaker, she has 

been crucial to maintaining communication between the partners.  She has been a primary 

planner of worship services and partnership dinners for which she has provided recipes and 

Transylvanian music.  She translated tirelessly when she traveled twice with Belmont 

delegations to Désfalva with her husband Bruce and two children, and she and Bruce 

coordinated a visit by a group of eight visitors from Désfalva.  She has consistently lifted up 

the partnership not as charity but as friendship among equals. 

 

¶ Steve and KC Swallow, First Religious Society in Newburyport, MA 

KC and Steve Swallow were the first people to visit Newburyportôs partner church in 

Újszékely, Transylvania in 1998.  A year later, they hosted their partner minister and his 

parents in Newburyport.  They helped organize pilgrimages to their partners in 2000, 2003, 

2012 and 2016.  During their nearly twenty years of involvement, they have been dedicated 

partner church supporters and promoters. 

 

¶ Ceil and Tom Toth, Unitarian Universalists of Southern Delaware, Lewes, DE 

Tom and Ceil Toth proposed establishing a partner church relationship for their then ten-

year-old, 110 member UUs of Southern Delaware (UUSD) congregation in 2009.  They 

traveled to their partner church, the Unitarian church in Tordatúr, Transylvania, even before 

the partnership was officially recognized by the UUPCC.  They hosted a visit from their 

partner minister and spouse in 2012 and led a pilgrimage in 2014.  They returned in 2015 and 

are planning another UUSD visit this year.  The relationship that they have helped nurture is 

truly mutual: members of the Tordatúr church contributed funds as well as ten beautiful 

embroideries to UUSDôs new building which opened in 2015. 

Mike and Carolyn, third and fourth from the 
left. 
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¶ Barbara Weber, Main Line Unitarian Church, Devon, PA 

 

Barbara Weber made her first visit to Main Lineôs 

partner church in Várfalva, Transylvania in 1999.  She 

then poured herself into this relatively new 

partnership.  She has worked tirelessly and creatively 

over the last nearly twenty years to grow the 

partnership team at Main Line, organize and lead trips, 

raise funds, keep the congregation engaged, and 

encourage communication between partners.  She has 

dedicated herself to supporting the kind of mutual 

partnership which transforms lives and helps build a 

better world.  She served on the UUPCC Board from 

2001 to 2008, and inspired two current UUPCC Board 

members to get involved in Partnership: Board chair 

Rev. Morgan McLean and Rev. Andrew Weber (her 

son).   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

(Above) Barbara Weber with Vagyas 
Domokos and Balla Deszo, two lay 
members of Main [ƛƴŜΩǎ partner church 
in Várfalva, Transylvania.  Barbara 
notes that even with active 
participation and visits by the ministers 
of Main Line and Várfalva, the 
partnership is built on the foundation of 
lay leadership in both congregations. 

(Right) Barbara Weber with a 2008 
pilgrimage to Main [ƛƴŜΩǎ partner church 
in Várfalva, Transylvania. Barbara is on 
the far left. This pilgrimage was a 
momentous event for the partnership. 
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Thank You to Our Sponsoring Congregations! 
 
We are grateful to all of the North American U/U congregations that are institutional members.  

Membership dues from our institutional members are a very important source of income for the 

UUPCCðin 2017, we are looking to get about 13% of our operating budget from institutional 

membership dues. 

 

We are particularly grateful for the congregations that pay membership at the Supporting level.  

Their generosity toward the UUPCC is a wonderful gift to the UUPCC and the work it does to 

support and nurture mutual partnerships.   

 

Here is the list of Supporting level congregations from 2016: 

 

Unitarian  Universalist Congregation of Phoenix, Arizona 

First  Unitarian  Church, San Jose, California  

First  Universalist Church, Denver, Colorado 

UU Congregation of Atlanta, Georgia 

UU Congregation of Castine, Maine 

First  Universalist Church, Yarmouth, Maine 

First  Parish in Bedford, Massachusetts 

Society of First  Church in Boston, Massachusetts 

UU Meeting House of Chatham, Massachusetts 

Unitarian  Society of Northampton and Florence, Massachusetts 

UU Church of Greater Lynn in Swampscott, Massachusetts 

First  Parish Church, Weston, Massachusetts 

River Road UU Congregation, Bethesda, Maryland  

Peopleôs Church of Kalamazoo, Michigan 

All  Souls Unitarian  Church, Tulsa, Oklahoma 

Main  Line Unitarian  Church, Devon, Pennsylvania 

Unitarian  Church in Charleston, South Carolina 

UU Congregation of Fairfax, Virginia  

Kitsap UU Fellowship, Bremerton, Washington 

First  Unitarian  Society, Madison, Wisconsin 

 

Thank you especially to these congregations for their support! 
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Two Public Pilgrimages ï Deadline To Register May 27 
 

We are very pleased to announce two pilgrimages in 2017 open to all individuals:  

  

¶ Cross Cultural Transylvania Pilgrimage (on a budget) in August 2017: Experience 

Transylvania alongside Khasi Unitarians 

from NE India! The Unitarian Union of 

NE India has asked the UUPCC to 

organize a pilgrimage for its members 

this August, and they want to share their 

journey with you. Two weeks visiting the 

historic Unitarian places, medieval cities, 

castles, and enjoying the pastoral beauty 

of central Transylvania - all for less than 

$100/day. 

 

 

 

 

 

¶ Transylvania Thanksgiving Pilgrimage in September 2017: Two life-changing weeks in 

Transylvania for under $1,150!  This is the same quality Unitarian pilgrimage that the 

UUPCC has been facilitating for two decades - but at 60% of the price. Pilgrims will  visit the 

most significant Unitarian holy 

sites and spend the special 

Transylvanian Thanksgiving 

weekend with partner 

congregations, making new 

friends and revitalizing 

partnerships. If  you do not have 

a partner in Transylvania, the 

UUPCC will  arrange for you to 

stay in one of the many beautiful 

Unitarian villages with other 

pilgrims. There is also an 

optional pre-trip Budapest 

extension, and a post trip 

extension to Maramures & the 

Painted Monasteries of Bucovia. 

 

To find our more and to register, visit http://www.uupcc.org/pilgrimages/pilgrimage-

opportunities 
 

 

 

 

http://www.uupcc.org/pilgrimages/pilgrimage-opportunities
http://www.uupcc.org/pilgrimages/pilgrimage-opportunities
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The Unitarian AcademyðA New Project of the Czech 
Unitarians 
Kristýna Ledererová Kolajová and Petr Samojský  
 

Editorôs note: The Unitarian Academy is a new and exciting project of the Czech Unitarians that 

holds great promise not just for Czech Unitarians but Unitarians and Unitarian Universalists 

around the world.  The UUPCC Roots and Branches Fund provided some of the initial  funding for 

the Unitarian Academy. 
 

The Unitarian Academy is 

a new project of the 

religious society of Czech 

Unitarians. Its main goal 

is to provide education 

both to the members of 

our society and to 

interested applicants from 

the public. We would also 

very much like to provide 

education to Unitarians 

from abroad, and we plan 

to make all educational 

workshops bilingual (in 

Czech and English) no 

later than next year. 

 

The Unitarian Academy officially started in January 2017. Nonetheless, it took six months of intensive  

preparations to make it so (not mentioning the previous formulation of necessary ideological 

background and purpose of the project as a whole). The preparations were made by the team, which 

at first consisted of two people and later became a committee of six. The initial and very important 

inspiration for the project was provided by the experience we gained at the Unitarian conference 

European Leadership School held in Cluj in September 2014. The conference had lay person's 

leadership as its main theme. 

 

The main reason for establishing our own educational institution is our awareness of the fact that we 

need educated members in order to ensure a healthy growth of our community. We need members that 

have a clear vision of who we are (including the history of our fellowship in the Czech Republic and 

history of the Unitarian movement abroad) as well as good knowledge of how their headquarters work, 

what are the principles and practice of management in our religious society, what are the contents of 

our internal regulations and why. It is also vital to provide our active members with at least a basic 

instruction concerning layman's leadership and volunteering. All of these goals are not really 

achievable without the establishment of an educational institution. Relying on study visits abroad is 

not an answer, because study visits are available only to a very limited number of members. 
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That is why we came up with the concept of the Academy. The educational program is constituted by 

lectures and workshops, which take place during a several days' stays and that share a common 

(umbrella) theme. Another important part of the study then takes place on a self-study basis, with the 

help and under the supervision of study tutors. All study tutors have experience both with teaching 

and with liberal religion and their role is essential to the project as a whole. One third of these tutors 

are Unitarian ministers, one third are lay members of our society and one third are external experts. 

We are very grateful for external opinions which allow for reflection and prevent us from becoming 

withdrawn in our own world and understanding. 

 

The basic form of study in 

the Unitarian Academy 

consists of six modules 

(their themes are Tradition, 

Leadership, Education, 

Service, Theology and 

Public-service). Every 

module lasts half a year. In 

order to finish a module 

successfully, students need 

to attend three days' study 

stay of lectures and 

workshops, answer prepared 

questions, which are aimed 

at reflection of discussed 

content and requiring work 

with specialized literature, 

and also write a text on a 

theme previously agreed on 

with the tutor or prepare a project for her or his congregation and put it into practice. The chosen form 

of distance learning is a necessity, because almost all students of the Academy work full-time or have 

parental duties and it would be impossible for them to attend the program more often than twice a 

year. The study tutors then work with students individually and communicate with them for example 

via e-mail or Skype. 

 

We also offer a study program for future candidates of ministry work, and we have six students in this 

program already. 

 

It was obvious to us from the beginning that in order to achieve an acceptable standard of education, 

we must cooperate closely with Unitarian experts and leaders from abroad. Sadly, our community is 

too small and is not able to ensure the acceptable educational standard only by its own means. 

Making sure that lecturers from abroad will continually take part in our educational programs is quite 

difficult, and there are financial concerns involved as well (because of the need to provide high-quality 

translations and interpreting). But it is already obvious to us that listening and talking to guests from 
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abroad is also the biggest high point of the Academy. It is something that inspires and attracts students, 

even foreign students. We want to continue our cooperation with lecturers from abroad by all means, 

and in the future, we would also like to provide interpreting of lectures, held in Czech into English for 

foreign students (not only interpreting of lectures in English into Czech). 

 

The Unitarian Academy has its own website, both in Czech and English version (www.unitarska-

akademie.cz). The first educational module has already begun and the first lectures and workshops, 

dealing with the theme of Unitarian tradition and history, were held at the end of March and at the 

start of April 2017. Rev. Eric 

Cherry from the UUA (pictured 

left) and rev. Dr. Sandor Kovacz 

from the Unitarian Institute in 

Cluj took part in them, among 

others, and their lectures were 

received with enthusiasm and 

delight. We would like to thank 

them this way for their courage, 

because they agreed to take part 

in a brand-new project. They 

also agreed to work for us free of 

charge. That was a great help 

and we are very grateful to them!  

 

Workshops and lectures took 

place in the newly opened study 

center in the area of the Cesky Krumlov castle. Thanks to that we had professional facilities at our 

disposal and the capacity of the course was fully filled with students. The Academy now has 22 

students, representing almost all our congregations (there are 400 registered Unitarians altogether in 

the Czech Republic). According to most of the questionnaires, which we sent out and collected after, 

most of the students were very satisfied both with the content and organization of the event. The event 

fulfilled their expectations. 

There are students already registering for the next module, which will take place in autumn. We hope 

that the project will be successful also in the future and that it will help us achieve the goal of having 

more active members, who will be involved in Unitarian work, and especially preparing the new 

generation of leaders both in the ranks of lay members and ministers. 

 

We hope to establish an official cooperation with some of the Unitarian schools and educational 

institutions and to be able to make use of their very valuable experiences. 

 

In conclusion we would very much like to send our thanks to the Unitarian Universalist Partner Church 

Council, namely to Barbara Kres Beach and Rev. Roger Bertschausen. They helped us to obtain a 

grant from their Roots and Wings fund, and this fact will make the first period of running the Unitarian 

Academy much easier for us. But we would also very much like to thank them for their personal 

http://www.unitarska-akademie.cz/
http://www.unitarska-akademie.cz/



